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NEWS, VIEWS AND COMMENT FROM THE ROYAL EDINBURGH HOSPITAL





FOCUS TRIAL PRESS RELEASE V2 01.11.2012





Ground-breaking new trial seeks people with psychosis to take part





Researchers at the University of Edinburgh and NHS Lothian are launching a clinical trial to investigate the effects of Cognitive Behavioural Therapy in people with psychosis who are currently taking antipsychotic medication.





The nine month trial of the new treatments being funded with a£1.9 million grant from the Health Technology Assessment (HTA) programme, which produces independent research about the effectiveness of different healthcare treatments and tests for those who use, manage and provide care in the NHS and is part of the National Institute for Health Research (NIHR).





Led by Professor Toni Morrison, Manchester and Professor Matthias Schwannauer, University of Edinburgh, the team will recruit 99 volunteers with psychosis across Edinburgh city as well as East, Mid and West Lothian        who have tried taking the antipsychotic medication clozapine and are still experiencing difficulties or have been unable to tolerate it because of the side effects. The research team will also be starting to recruit in NHS Fife in the near future.





The Focussing on Clozapine Unresponsive Symptoms (FOCUS) Trial, is the first ever multi site study to investigate whether Cognitive Behaviour Therapy (CBT) - a type of talking treatment - can help this group of people. 





The trial will compare the progress of volunteers who receive CBT plus their usual treatment with the progress of volunteers who only receive their usual treatment.





Half of the volunteers who will receive CBT will participate in up to 30 one hour sessions of therapy over a nine month period with a therapist, with two follow up meetings with a research assistant to see how effective the therapy has been. 





The volunteers who do not receive CBT will be offered two follow up meetings with a research assistant. All participants will receive a £10 token of appreciation at the initial appointment and each follow up. If CBT proves to be effective, then it is hoped this clinical trial will help make this treatment more widely available in the NHS.





Professor Morrison said: “Psychosis can affect many people from all walks of life. People with this condition may hear or see things that others cannot, or they may hold strong and frightening beliefs that other people or organisations are trying to harm them. 





“Recent research suggests these experiences are often quite common, particularly after prolonged sleep deprivation, drug use or high levels of stress. However, for some people they can become frequent, intense and distressing. This can sometimes mean a person is given a diagnosis of ‘schizophrenia’, ‘schizoaffective disorder’ or ‘delusional disorder’. 





“The main treatment for these problems is currently antipsychotic medication. While effective for some, a large number of people still experience difficulties. There is evidence to suggest that CBT can produce improvements for people living with psychosis, which is why this clinical trial is so important. 





“Running the FOCUS trial will provide more insight into CBT’s effectiveness and, if successful, provide a new type of treatment for this condition.”





If you or somebody you care for have tried clozapine for at least 3 months and are still experiencing difficulties or have had to stop taking it in the past two years, and are over 16 years old living in Edinburgh city or East, Mid or West Lothian, and would like to take part in the trial, please contact Liesbeth Tip (07972620299) for more information or to register your interest.





The HTA programme is part of the National Institute for Health Research (NIHR) and is managed by the NIHR Evaluation, Trials and Studies Coordinating Centre (NETSCC) based at the University of Southampton.














Patricia Whalley, from the Patients Council’s Management Committee, delivered this speech at the ‘Taking Stock’ conference at Heriot Watt on 9th May 2013.  We thought our readers might enjoy it ….





For many of us the title of the meeting is very profound. From the beginning of the new Mental Health Strategy in 2004 with the introduction of a Sense of Belonging and its subsequent strategies to the present day plans for a new Royal Edinburgh Hospital, I have to pinch myself and ask is it really happening? 





The Bicentenary programme allows us to embrace the innovative changes to attitudes and treatments for patients with mental disorder in the early 19th century.  Today we celebrate strategies which empower patients and carers to be at the forefront in delivering a patient centred approach to treatments, exploring the best way to support people to expect to lead a fulfilled life with or without symptoms as any other person in society.  To hear patients with often severe mental illness say when gaining paid employment that they never thought they would work again is a tremendous endorsement of A Sense of Belonging.  We have moved from despair to hope.





Along the way many people, not only the Patients Council, have been involved in service redesign, moving from hospital to community treatments.  One example is the establishment of the award winning Intensive Home Treatment Teams, allowing for much shorter stays in hospital or avoiding hospital admission altogether. 





The Patients Council and other groups continue to work in partnership with NHS Lothian on all aspects of patient care.


Another pinch, are we really so near to seeing the re-provision of the REH? Perhaps, now is not the time to go back over the bad old days but I will tell you a couple of stories just for amusement.





Two examples.


Firstly, amongst many avenues of trying to get recognition for the problems endured by patients and staff whilst in the not fit for purpose building,  the Patients Council wrote to all the MSPs and then waylaid Nicola Sturgeon at NHS Lothian's AGM. The next opportunity came when by chance I was given an invitation to attend a cross party event on mental health. On entering the room I noticed the wine was flowing (wise sponsors) but I didn't know anyone there so asked how to recognise MSPs. I was told in mental health that man over there, Geoff Huggins is important. I joined the queue, introduced myself and as soon as I started about the REH he said "is that hospital still not rebuilt, it was on my desk when I first took the job? They have had the money."  I asked him if he had ever been in the REH, to which he answered "no" and when I asked him if he would accept an invitation from the Patients' Council he said "yes" and came the following week. I remember sitting in the Director of Operation's (Tim Montgomery) room, still not knowing his position and asking if he could actually do anything to help us. He said he had the ear of the Ministers. I later learned he is the Director for Mental Health Services for the Scottish government. 





And so, the new hospital is finally going to be built.





The redesign workshops (clinical briefs) are going full steam ahead.    Since continuity of attendance was required, I have managed to attend ALL the meetings to give a collective service user perspective towards the design of the new service.  Hopefully this will be well reflected when we finally get our shiny new hospital. 





I have a dream ……











All patients and former patients of the Royal Edinburgh Hospital are warmly invited to attend the





PATIENTS COUNCIL MEETING


from 2.00-3.30pm on


Monday 23 September 2013 


at The Hive


 


Dick Fitzpatrick will be updating us on the plans to build our new hospital





Please join us for a cuppa!





Our last Patients Council Meeting


Monday 22 July 2013





We were delighted that four volunteers from Oor Mad History were able to come along with Kirsten Maclean from CAPS to update us on their activities.  Kirsten gave a brief introduction describing the project’s still growing oral history and paper archives which are now mostly housed in Lothian Health Service Archive.  She then handed over to Clare, Nyla, Lin and Steven who told us about the exciting and innovative ‘A Mad People’s History’ course which they will be starting to deliver at Queen Margaret University in 2014.  Inspired by a similar course in Canada, the course will concentrate on the history of mental health from the patient’s perspective.  It will highlight developments in treatments, issues of power and lack of choice, and lots of personal stories.  Involvement in planning the course has encouraged some of the volunteers to get involved locally and find their voice.  The Scottish course is only the second in the world to get off the ground.   The course will initially be offered only to students with lived experience.  Official approval has been obtained and a planning group is designing the curriculum.  Anyone interested is welcome to join the group or put forward ideas.  





We suggested that the course should be a mandatory part of nurse training.  We felt it should cover historical information first then finish with the service user movement which will hopefully encourage people to get involved.  





Kirsten finished by telling us about some of the events planned for the Scottish Mental Health Arts and Film Festival in October. 





Election to Management Committee


Ronnie Jack was elected to the Patients Council Management Committee – congratulations, Ronnie!








  





Collective Advocacy Meetings


The Patients Council have developed a number of successful ways of hearing patient feedback about care and treatment in the REH. One way is a visit to the wards every few weeks. Wards have different dates so patients should check the posters we send to wards and staff will see our visits in the ward diary.  The Patients Council volunteers who host the meetings have all had lived experience. In other words they have been a patient themselves.  Any patients who want to let us know about collective issues they feel are important can attend the meetings. If someone wants or needs a member of staff with them we agree this with others attending. So far it's never been a problem. If it ever was a problem we could always meet the patient one to one. We usually meet in either a communal area like the art room or a meeting room. We will meet anywhere on the ward patients feel comfortable and can have a bit of privacy with us. We try to ensure the people attending remain as anonymous as possible. We always appreciate that patients are courageous and concerned enough to spend time telling us what improvements they think could be made to their care and treatment. We are independent from the NHS. We write down patient feedback. We then meet with a charge nurse directly after the meetings to tell them any issues that might be immediately solved or are urgent. Checking issues out with the charge nurse right after a meeting is a good way of maintaining good communication and 'nipping issues in the bud'.  Most issues can be solved this way. Sometimes the ward can't do anything about an issue. Examples of these types of issues include better storage for patients’ valuables, funding for socialisation and ward activities and low staffing levels. We take these issues to wider strategic meetings such as the Acute Inpatient Forum. We also take issues to these wider meetings when more than one ward or the whole hospital is affected. We also work in partnership with other departments such as Domestic services or Estates. We will always try to get back to patients and update them on any progress. Most important though is if patients see a change and tell us about it. Some patients and staff might never directly speak to the Patients Council. But it is very likely you have benefited in some big or small way from the efforts of our dedicated volunteers (and staff).  


























History of the Patients Council


A few of our members have written a history of the Royal Edinburgh Hospital Patients Council highlighting some of our activities from 2000 to 2011.  If you would like us to send you a copy, please phone Maggie on 46462, or email us at info@patientscouncilreh.org.uk.
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Dear Patients Council – Members and Workers – all of you together and each of you individually,





I was asked to write a short article for the Patients’ Council Newsletter – no problem says I, I’d be delighted. Well, I am delighted but knowing what to write - a bit of a problem. So I thought that I would write a letter, rather than an article and this already feels much better to me than the 50 other beginnings that I have done.





As many of you will know, I am retiring in November and though I have been eagerly anticipating this milestone for a couple of years, as it gets nearer, I am reflecting over the past 32 years (and no, I can’t believe it either!) and find that there are things that I want to say before I go.  I’ve never been one to keep quiet in meetings and have no intention of changing that because I am leaving! But there are other, more personal things that I want to say for example to an individual nurse that I think is outstanding – I want to tell them how much I admire them. In that vein there are things that I want to say to you all – so here goes. …..





I have known the Royal Edinburgh Hospital with and without a Patients Council and I can say hand on heart that it is my belief that it is a much better place with. I think that initially the relationship between staff and the Patients Council was somewhat adversarial and the idea


and then the reality of the Patients’ Council was not particularly embraced or even welcomed by ward staff who might have mistakenly seen you as yet another stick with which to beat them. But, you (the collective you!) stuck with us and befriended us anyway!





I started working closely with you in the early ‘ naughties’ when I was working with the Planning Team for the new hospital and we were tasked with looking at  the then  catchphrase of “Safety, Privacy & Dignity” – trying to work out what it meant for all of us at the REH. One of my fondest and proudest achievements in my working life has been the continued joint working and understanding that evolved out of those early workshops that we held at the Bruntsfield Hotel. Service Users and Staff came together at those workshops to talk about the reality of Safety, Dignity and Privacy within the REH and how we wanted it to be incorporated into both the existing and the new hospital. As it turns out, we had to wait longer than we ever thought for a new hospital but the honesty, understanding  and sharing  by service users and staff at those workshops (and since) gave us the foundation for an infinitely better relationship which has continued to strengthen and grow. I don’t think that we will ever be ‘best friends’ and I think that given our different roles it is right that we shouldn’t be. But what we do have, I believe, is a mature, trusting relationship with real respect and in which we genuinely want the best for each other. I believe that it is a relationship that will continue to support patients and staff and keep Safety, Dignity and Privacy as a foundation for the new hospital. 





Well, that’s the high falutin’ but none the less sincere bit of what I wanted to say to you. The other bit is to say “Thank you” – to all of the individuals who make up the collective of the Patients’ Council - Thank you for your support and willingness to work hard at the things we have done together – but most of all thank you for your friendship, sense of fun and irreverence and the laughs that we have had. It really has been a pleasure working with you.





With warmest wishes to you all,





Susan





Susan Tennyson
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The  Royal Edinburgh Hospital


Patients’  Council


is an independent collective advocacy project for people who use or have used the services of the hospital. We provide a forum for common issues about mental health treatment and care and represent patients’ interests in order to improve services.  We hold general meetings every two months. To get involved with mental health issues from the service-user’s viewpoint, contact our Project Manager, David Budd or Development/Admin Worker, Maggie McIvor.





            Telephone: 0131 537 6462


Email: � HYPERLINK "mailto:maggie.mcivor@rehpatientscouncil.org.uk" ��maggie.mcivor@rehpatientscouncil.org.uk�


� HYPERLINK "mailto:david.budd@rehpatientscouncil.org.uk" ��david.budd@rehpatientscouncil.org.uk�





Write: The Patients’ Council, Royal Edinburgh Hospital, Morningside Terrace, EH10 5HF





Our Management Committee:


Shirley Gowers, Ronnie Jack, Kerry MacIver, Albert Nicolson, Alison Robertson, Patricia Whalley.   Co-opted members:  Cathy Robertson, Leah Marchbank





Patients Council Meetings 2013


2 – 3.30pm in The Hive


28 January


25 March


27 May


22 July


23 September


 	


Annual General Meeting


25 November, in The Hive from 1.30-3pm followed by buffet
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PATIENTS COUNCIL MEETINGS


GUEST SPEAKERS 2013





28 January: 


Angela Farr, Volunteer Hub





25 March: 


Cooking Demonstration by Sainsbury’s Try Team





27 May: 


Lorna Martin – Experiences in Afghanistan





22 July: 


Kirsten Maclean, Oor Mad History





23 September: 


Dick Fitzpatrick, REH reprovisioning





25 November: 


Annual General Meeting – 


Geoff Huggins, 


Head of Mental Health Division, Scottish Government 


(subject to business needs)














To receive the newsletter direct,  by post or e-mail, please complete this section and return it to Maggie McIvor, Development & Administration Worker,  The Patients’ Council, Royal Edinburgh Hospital, Morningside Terrace, EH10 5HF


I would prefer to receive the Newsletter by post  □ email □ (tick as appropriate)


Name ____________________


Address________________________________________________ Post code____________________


Email 	______________________________________________________________________________
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